WBGE Forum, Wednesday 30th January 2013 - 7:30pm- 10:10pm 
Town Council Chambers, Thatcham
In Attendance: Evangeline Wood (minutes), Richard Foster, Robert Pattison, Ricky Josey, Sarah Jones, Kelvin Hughes, Leslie Atkinson, Tony Vickers, Tim Clarke, Tom Linley, Jackie Akam, Terry Morris, Zoe Wilson, Sue Thompson, John Hislop, Ken Neal, Mike Frank, Richard Marshall and Gill Hall
Apologies: David Stanley Moffat, Martha Vickers, Keith Richards, Hilary Cole, Virginia von Celsing, Peter McManners, George Andrews and Richard Paget.
FORUM

1. Welcome
RP welcomed everyone and went through the agenda for the Forum whilst RF tended to the burglar alarm.
2. News from Veolia- Keely Gallagher- (Regional Communications Manager, Veolia)
KG briefly went through the services that Veolia currently offer in West Berkshire and took questions from the group.
Plastics:
Are Veolia planning on introducing further plastic recycling and what can be recycled?
Currently only plastic bottles (e.g. bleach, milk, shampoo, shower gel, soft drinks bottles) without tops are accepted. There is a strong market for bottles in the UK and Veolia try to keep processes in the UK where possible.
When recycling plastics, ask yourself two questions: “Is it plastic?” and “Is it a bottle?” – If the answer is “Yes” to both, it can go in the green sack.  Don’t worry about the marks/numbers on them; these are designed for manufacturing not the consumer.

There are currently 600 different types of plastics but only 7 different marks for identication are used. Before other plastics can be recycled, there needs to be a sustainable long term market in the UK. There is a limited market for some other types of  plastic in the UK, but many other authorities will ship plastics (e.g. food trays) abroad.

KH added that many plastics companies in the UK had gone bust recently.

KN asked whether there was a market for energy from waste. KG said that there is and Veolia currently send waste to two of the three Hampshire plants for this purpose.
Paper/Card:

Pretty much all paper and card is accepted, except shredded paper. This includes envelopes with windows, wrapping paper without glitter/tape/decorations/foil. Paper/card needs to be broken down so that it fits inside the recycling box due to limitations in the size that will fit into the recycling vehicles collection area.

SJ asked whether there were plans from central government to do something about the amount of excess packaging produced.
KG said that there was already something in place called the Courtauld Commitment, committing retailers to reduce waste, see http://www.wrap.org.uk/category/initiatives/courtauld-commitment for further information on the progress and aims.
Shredded paper:

This can be composted at home or used as packaging when posting items.

Cans:

No foil of any type is currently accepted. Food cans, drink cans, large jar lids, and sweet and biscuit tins are accepted.
Composting of food waste:

Anything except very large meat bones can go in the food bins. The process used is in-vessel composting, which takes around 8 weeks to turn food into compost. (http://www.veoliaenvironmentalservices.co.uk/Main/Facilities/Composting/In-Vessel-Composting-Facilities/)

The compost is brought by many local farmers and soil blenders, sold in bags from Newtown Road and Padworth centres. Bulk delivery is also available. Call 0800 072 2369 (free phone number) to find out more.
Can leaves from the roadside be put into compost?

Unfortunately they have been found to contain contaminates so the Environment Agency won’t allow it. 
Education Centre:

Any schools are welcome to visit the centre; lots of visits have already happened or are lined up for the future. 

Recycling Rates
Since the contract started, the recycling rate has risen from 22% to 46%. Still on course to reach 50% soon.

Small electrical items:
There are appliance banks at the following locations: Hungerford Train Station, Thatcham, Sainsbury’s car park Calcot, Newtown Road Recycling Centre, Newbury and Padworth Recycling centre.
KH- Community Furniture Project (CFP) would like working items and are able to repair most items that don’t work, except fridges, these are more difficult. Also if you are buying larger appliances, please, please, can CFP have your old one. The collection companies don’t recycle them, they sell them back to charities instead!

Food cartons e.g.Tetrapacks:
These can be taken to the recycling banks at the following locations: Hungerford Train Station, Thatcham, Sainsbury’s car park Calcot, Newtown Road Recycling Centre, Newbury and Padworth Recycling centre.

Please wash and squash before taking to recycling bank

These are currently exported to Europe for recycling but there are plans to build a mill in this county.

Washing recycling items
To rinse recycling, it is recommended that items are just rinsed in dirty washing up water rather than clean tap water.

Recycling rates at the Centres
Recycling rates at the recycling centres are much higher than the 46% West Berkshire rate because there is more opportunity to sort materials, the 46% rate is averaged out for all recycling in West Berkshire.
3. Communicating Flood Risk & Sustainable Drainage Systems- Stuart Clark (Principal Engineer, West Berkshire Council)
SC has worked almost exclusively on Flood Risk Management since 2007. He is currently working on the Local Flood Risk Strategy for West Berkshire and would like feedback on some of the information he will be using.

Two thirds of the 50,000 properties flooded in 2007 were due to surface water run off, 2% of these properties were in Thatcham. SC went through some of the information and ideas, as well as the responsibilities of the various agencies involved with flood risk.
The Environment Agency (EA) manage ‘main’ rivers. All other ditches, streams, brooks etc., are know as ‘ordinary watercourse’ and are managed by West Berkshire Council under the provisions of the Land Drainage Act 1991. The EA and WBC do not ‘own’ any main rivers or ordinary watercourses. Under common law a private landowner is responsible for any river or watercourse within or adjacent to their property. This also applies to roadside ditches.
Where flooding occurs in urban areas, those affected are likely to think it is caused by over-development and lack of maintenance, and less likely to think it is caused by changing weather patterns. A European study found that those who believe that climate change is happening are more likely to take adaptive actions.

TV mentioned that it may be worth a mention that the government scheme which enables house-holders in flood prone areas to obtain insurance are still in talks. The group discussed flood risk and the way that insurers make their decisions to categorise. The issue is currently with Defra and TV reported that everyone is still positive that agreement will be reached.

KN asked about flood resilience, particularly in properties previously flooded. SC said he wasn’t aware that any of the Thatcham properties had retrofitted anything.

RP suggested that SC should talk about changing weather patterns rather than climate change when trying to engage people. Climate change is often seen as a turn off for many. It is also important to get the message across that if a property is situated on land which is lower than the surrounding area it is more likely than not to be at risk of surface water flooding.

RF said that when talking about the causes of flooding we shouldn't pass up the opportunity to link it to climate change.
What’s an effective system for flood protection?

Flood Boards were available from many different manufacturers so it’s worth getting a number of quotes before agreeing on purchase.

SC went through what the responsibilities would be as a SUDS Approval Body under the Flood and Water Management Act 2010.

It was felt that there is a general lack of awareness of SUDS and water management techniques, which is the main barrier to improving take up. We should be encouraging water butts, permeable pavements and drives, as well as showing that SUDS often enhance an environment, making the inclusion more worthwhile to developers.

It was also felt that there is not enough green space for flood water to run off and that many people did not realise that they need planning permission for hard standing areas, such as new patios or vehicle hard standings. A suggestion was that handouts were produced at builder’s merchants.

If anyone has any further ideas or comments to help Stuart, please send them to him directly at SClark@westberks.gov.uk the idea of forming a Flooding sub group was also mentioned, if you are interested in being involved with just please contact Evangeline via email to Ewood@westberks.gov.uk in the first instance.
4. Energy grants update- Sarah Jones
SJ said that she hoped that everyone had been checking out both theirs and their neighbour’s roofs in the recent snow to see whose property needed insulation. She emphasised how the grants would no longer be available to get it down for free/cheaply soon and how important it was to get properties insulated now.

Reading Borough Council are funding volunteers, with technical know how, (Transition Reading) to go into people’s homes and draft proof them. It is hoped that these volunteers would then train further volunteers to carry out more work. SJ felt it would be good to get something similar going in West Berkshire.
Feed in tariff
Extended at the current rate until 1st May.

Heating

There are grants available under the Renewable Heat Premium for changing from other forms of heat to gas:
£850 towards heat pump, bio mass

£300 towards solar thermal (available to those on any fuel including gas)
This is only likely to be available until 31st March 2013. 

Renewable Heat Incentive (RHI)

Essentially, the person who pays the bills will be paid for generating energy for heating with solar thermal, ground source, heat pumps, and biomass. This will be coming in this summer and applies to anything installed since July 2009. RHI has a 7 year payback, i.e. you get paid for 7 years of generation. The product/installer/supplier must be Micro Generation Certification registered to qualify. The RHI payments are not taken into account when calculating pay back on Green Deal Plans so it is effectively a bonus top up. Payment for solar thermal is expected to be around 17p per kWh.
ECO Grant

There is a section for those in fuel poverty and those with solid walls/sloping ceilings (hard to treat). SJ is concerned that the hard to treat areas are very specialist jobs and suggests if you do have work done it might be an idea to pay for a building surveyor to over see the work.
5. Newsletter

RF asked what frequency the group felt was best. It was deemed that they should be fairly short and quarterly. Between meetings was deemed as a good time to round up the last meeting and advertise the next meeting.

6. Updates from the groups
RP- WBGE still has plenty of funding available for projects, please get in touch if you need help. Cold Ash Greening group have lots of activities planned for the coming months.

KH- A reminder to donate white goods to the CPF rather than getting them taken away by the delivery company, they can usually collect the next day. They are always happy to help with electrical testing at Swap Shops and also take away any excess left at the end.
LA- The Renewal Project has been breeding trout with 5 schools and will be releasing these into the River Lambourn in February/early March. They will also be breeding May Fly in a couple of months with the same schools and more, if there’s interest from any more schools.

TV- Gave an update on the Westfield’s Greening Campaign. They are hoping to have a final meeting on Wednesday 13th February but are having trouble finding a venue for the public meeting. They hope this will be at the end of March with a launch in June. TV also mentioned that a car club will have to be set up before development starts at the race course and WBC Transport are undertaking a feasibility study.

TM- It is World Wetlands Day on Saturday 2nd February and they are doing pond dipping at the Nature Discovery Centre. They are also having a recycled art day, making sculptures using things found in the River Lambourn.

ZW- Wished to gauge interest in having an open day at her bus for Climate Week. She said her appeal hearing was on the 1st May and if anyone wished to support her by signing her petition she would appreciate it. For further details see the Newsletter issue 1.
KN- Sustainable Newbury are working towards the hydro power scheme, it will be set up as a Community Interest Group, selling shares to local people.

St Mark’s Church in Cold Ash will be having panel panels installed this week.

EW was asked about events for Climate Week and mentioned that most were WBC internal events (quiz, Switch off Campaign and Sustainable Transport breakfast) but that she was organising an art exhibition for primary school children.
7. Close RF thanked everyone for attending and closed the meeting.
